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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 7, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 18, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 23, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On October 24, 2007, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to multiple

body parts on October 24, 2007.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$250 for temporary total disability and $187.50 for permanent

partial disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability from January 24, 2008, to a date

to be determined.

2. Additional medical.

3. Impairment rating of 7 percent to the body as a whole

regarding the claimant’s neck injury.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant sustained a compensable injury while
working for Respondent on or about October 24,
2007.  At that time, Claimant was pulling down
a trailer door when a can fell, hitting
Claimant on the head and knocking him to the
ground.  There have been recommendations for
referral to an orthopaedic surgeon and further
testing, which has been denied by the
Respondents.  Additionally, the respondents
have failed to pay all medical bills.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

Respondent admits that on October 24, 2007, at
approximately 8:55 p.m., the claimant was
involved in an incident at work when a single
can of Las Palmas Enchilada Sauce fell from
above glazing the claimant in the forehead
resulting in a small laceration which did not
require suturing. The claimant fell to the
ground after that resulting in some
superficial scrapes and bruises to various
body parts. At the ER, the claimant received
an x-ray to his right elbow and a Brain CT
scan, both of which were totally negative. In
the subsequent days, weeks and months, the
claimant’s physical complaints grew both in
number and severity. Among other things, the
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claimant complained about memory loss,
headaches, and pain to his knees, lower legs,
neck, right elbow, low back, jaw pain and
bleeding from his nose and rectum. Because the
claimant had sustained some superficial
scrapes and bruises, the respondent accepted
the incident as compensable and began paying
for a whole lot of medical treatment as well
as TTD benefits until it finally discovered a
whole new set of medical information which
explained the ongoing subjective complaints of
the claimant which the respondent had long
since become very suspicious of.  Respondent
took the claimant’s deposition on August 14,
2008, and not long thereafter, ceased paying
the claimant TTD benefits on October 30, 2008.
In light of the new medical information that
the respondent discovered coupled with the
claimant’s sworn deposition testimony, it
became apparent to the respondent that the
only thing the claimant ever sustained in the
work incident were some superficial scrapes
and bruises which were totally taken care of
at the ER. Now that the respondent knows what
it knows, it disputes any and all physical
complaints that the claimant expressed beyond
that date with regard to any of his multiple
body parts. It seems that on or about February
18, 2006, the claimant was involved in an
altercation with a police officer in Benton
County which stemmed from the claimant
wrecking his car and subsequently being
arrested for DWI and taken to jail. The
claimant contended that he was physically
beaten by the police officer. He came under
the care of a local chiropractor who treated
him for weeks for the exact same physical
complaints that he has subsequently expressed
in the subject workers’ compensation claim. In
other words, physical injuries to his head,
neck, right knee and back. He was treated on a
regular basis by the chiropractor for such
symptoms as burning, tingling and numbness in
the areas of his head, neck and back. During
the course of his chiropractic treatment, the
claimant executed many drawings indicating the
symptoms he was experiencing in the area of
his cervical spine, bi-lateral shoulders and
lumbar spine. The treating chiropractor
ordered a CT scan of the claimant’s brain, low
back and the same right knee. When the
claimant underwent another MRI of his right
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knee on the subject claim on March 23, 2006,
that is where the respondent finally
discovered medical records stemming from the
prior incident with the police officer. In
short, Arkansas Open MRI performed both MRI’s
on the claimant’s right knee and the claimant
became very upset with the personnel at that
facility when he realized that the respondent
was going to be able to find out about his
prior incident and strikingly similar physical
complaints. It defies common sense that the
claimant would be involved in two separate and
distinct incidents within such a short period
of time resulting in the exact same physical
injuries to multiple body parts. Respondent
contends that the claimant has credibility
problems. The proof will show that the
claimant filed several workers’ compensation
claims against employers in California before
relocating to Arkansas a few years ago. The
claimant testified at his deposition that he
is still receiving the sum of $372.00 every
two weeks from the State of California for a
left knee injury that occurred several years
ago when he was working for an employer whose
name he could not recall when questioned under
oath about it. Had the respondent been aware
of all of the above information at the time of
the work incident, then it never would have
paid for any treatment beyond the cursory
treatment the claimant received at the ER
visit following the October 24, 2007 incident.
Respondent is not asking for reimbursement for
all of the previous medical and TTD benefits
paid to the claimant. However, it is disputing
that the claimant received any physical injury
from the incident at work that required any
reasonable and necessary medical treatment
beyond the ER visit or that would have
resulted in any lost time from work
whatsoever. Respondent disputes that the
incident caused the claimant to suffer
bleeding from his nose or his rectum. And
finally, solely in the alternative, should the
Commission conclude that the claimant
sustained a long-standing injury to his
cervical spine in the form of minimal
degenerative changes, then in that event,
respondent contends that the minimal arthritis
predated the work incident, and at worst, only
temporarily aggravated it, and that the 7% PPD
rating ultimately given the claimant by Dr.
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Knox to try to settle his case with, does not
constitute credible medical evidence and is
based upon an incomplete history, among other
things.”

The claimant is a thirty-nine-year-old male employed by the

respondent.  On October 24, 2007, both parties agreed that the

claimant sustained some compensable injuries when he was struck

in the head by a falling object which caused the claimant to fall

to the ground.

The following exchange occurred between the parties and the

Commission during the April 7, 2009, hearing in this matter:

“BY THE COMMISSION: Okay.  Okay, looking at
the issues that we had in the pre-hearing
order today there’s #1 is temporary total
disability from January the 24th of 2008 to a
date yet to be determined.  That TTD that
you’re asking for is related to his right knee
and right elbow injury, is that correct?

BY MR. HATFIELD: Well, it’s also related to
the neck injury.

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay.

BY MR. HATFIELD: It - all of his injuries.

BY THE COMMISSION: you’re contending he has a
right knee injury, a right elbow injury, and
neck injury?

BY MR. HATFIELD: Correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: and a head injury.

BY MR. HATFIELD: Yes.

BY THE COMMISSION: And any other injury?

BY MR. HATFIELD: No, those are the injuries
we’re contending.

BY THE COMMISSION: Right knee, right elbow,
neck, and head.
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BY MR. HATFIELD: Correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay, now the additional
medical specifically that you’re requesting I
considered is additional medical to the right
knee and right elbow.

BY MR. HATFIELD: Correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: There’s no other medical
that you’re asking for at this time?

BY MR. HATFIELD: No.

BY THE COMMISSION: now there is also a 3rd

issue an impairment rating of 7% to the body
as a whole regarding the Claimant’s neck
injury.  And I assume there’s evidence that’s
been put into the record today regarding that?

BY MR. HATFIELD: Yes. 

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay, and then an
attorney’s fee.  Now so that I understand your
contentions, Mr. Bassett, are that there was a
right elbow injury that was compensable, but
in to far as it was a scratch or scrap to the
elbow and that that was affectively taken care
of through emergency room treatment?

BY MR. BASSETT: Yes, your Honor.

BY THE COMMISSION: Also that there was a
compensable injury to the forehead in the form
of an abrasion that was effectively taken care
of the in the emergency room treatment.

BY MR. BASSETT: That’s correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: And also that he did have
compensable injury to his legs, in the forms
of scraps or cuts down the legs and those too
were resolved through the ER treatment.

BY MR. BASSETT: That’s correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: you do not contend that
there any neck or head injury that’s
compensable in this case?

BY MR. BASSETT: Correct or right knee injury.
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BY THE COMMISSION: Or right knee injury, okay.
Does anyone have anything else they’d like to
add about their contentions?  I just wanted to
make certain that I understood what I was
trying to decide here.

BY MR. HATFIELD: No, sir.

It is clear from the issues listed in the pre-hearing order

and the on the record discussion between the Commission and the

parties that the compensability of the claimant’s alleged neck

injury.  We will first consider the claimant’s account of the

injury.

At the hearing in this matter the claimant testified on direct

exam as follows:

“Q. Describe what happened to you on October
24, 2007.

A. I was finishing loading a truck because the
managers and the supervisors had given me the
rules of putting as many more boxes than I was
supposed to.  When I was fixing to close it a
packet wrapped in plastic with metal buckets -
metal buckets fell completely on my head.  And
then, I don’t know how but another plastic
package came open and a bucket his me on the
head.”

BY THE INTERPRETER: I’m sorry, I
misunderstood.

A. (Continuing with testimony) The same
package the plastic broke on the package and
from that very same package a bucket came out
and hit me again in the very same spot.

Q. Is it a bucket or a can?

A. A can.”

Later in direct examination, the claimant further testified:

“Q. After the plastic wrapped cans hit you in
the head and then the single can hit you in
the head, what happened to your body?
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A. I fell, and I felt all drunk, very weak and
because I fell, I fell between the back part
of the trailer and the concrete where you put
the plate or the way to move things onto the
truck.  I had already moved it because I was
closing the truck.  That’s when I hit the part
of my backside, another words the bone and the
length and me.

Q. So when you closed the door and the cans
hit you, did your body kind of fall in between
the trailer and the dock?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And where did you knees - what did your
knees hit?

A. The metal part that the trucks have, you
know, like this.

Q. So your knees hit the trailer of the truck?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And where did your tailbone hit?

A. On the edge of the concrete.

Q. The edge of the concrete dock?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And where did your elbow hit?

A. Also on the edge of the - of the concrete.”

On October 25, 2007, the claimant was seen in the Northwest

Medical Center emergency room in Bentonville.  His chief complaint

was that a heavy can fell and hit him on the head.  The claimant

reported pain in his head, right elbow, right knee, left knee, and

left leg.

On October 26, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Konstantin

Berestnev at the Arkansas Occupational Health Clinic.  At that time

the claimant complained to Dr. Berestnev of neck and bilateral knee
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pain.  The claimant stated he lost consciousness for a few seconds

and now has headaches and nose bleeds.  Dr. Berestnev diagnosed the

claimant as having a head concussion, neck strain, right elbow

trauma, and bilateral knee contusions.

On October 29, 2007, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev with complaints of popping in his jaw, pressure behind

his eyes, headaches, cough, and burning sensation when he urinates.

The claimant attributed these complaints to his work injury.  Dr.

Berestnev reinterated his earlier diagnosis and stated, “Patient

has unassociated conditions such as sinusitis and TMJ.”  A

urinalysis came back as normal.  Dr. Berestnev also was viewed a CT

scan report dated October 28, 2007, which he stated appeared

normal.

The claimant saw Dr. Berestnev a third time on October 31,

2007.  The claimant complained of difficulties dong job duties that

required him to raise a long pole that extends to several feet.  He

requested that the doctor restrict him from this activity due to

neck and upper back pain.  Dr. Berestnev complied and restricted

him from doing overhead work.  The claimant also reported his other

injuries were getting better and denied significant headaches or

neurologic symptoms.  The claimant also denied any worsening of

pain in his knees.

On November 5, 2007, the claimant reported to the Northwest

Medical Center ER in Bentonville.  He complained of dizziness,

bloody nose, and a headache.
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On November 7, 2007, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  The following are two excerpts from a letter authored

by Dr. Berestnev regarding the visit:

“At the request of and authorization by Wal-
Mart #94, we are seeing Mr. Abilio Carpio.
Mr. Carpio presents today for the injury from
10-24-07.  The patient comes here to follow up
on the head concussion, neck strain, right
elbow trauma and bilateral knee trauma.  The
patient states that he has been having some
nosebleeds.  Actually he had them up until tow
days before the clinical visit.  The patient
states that he gets disoriented and anxious
when the bleeding starts.  The patient states
that he has severe pressure in his posterior
neck up to his head and pain and headache
associated with this pressure in the neck.
The patient states that his right elbow hurts
causing the pain going up to his right
shoulder and down to his right hand.  He
denies any numbness or tingling sensation in
his extremities.  The patient states that when
he is abducting his right forearm a clicking
nosie is present.  The patient states that he
also has some itching in the right elbow.  The
patient continues to have some pain in his
knees and shins bilaterally.  The patient is
an anxious Hispanic gentlemen who is having
multiple questions and complaints and somewhat
contradictory really.  He reports some
constipation and he also reports some blood on
top of the hard stool.  He doesn’t say that it
is mixed with the stool.”

Assessment: Head concussion, neck strain,
right elbow trauma and bilateral knee trauma.
The right elbow continues to hurt and symptoms
are consistent with a post traumatic right
lateral epicondylitis.  Also, the patient has
some unspecific psych-social circumstance
affecting the course of this illness and some
physiologic malfunction arising from these
factors.”

The claimant next saw Dr. Berestnev on November 21, 2007.  In

regard to that visit, Dr. Berestnev stated:
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“At the request of and authorization by Wal-
Mart #6094, we are seeing Mr. Abilio Carpio.
Mr. Carpio presents today for the injury from
10-24-07.  Mr. Carpio was at physical therapy
when he expressed to the physical therapist
that he is ore irritated lately and that his
co-workers have noticed a change in his
behavior.  He states that when he is working
right ow he is looking at the files and he
gets tired very easily and he gets tired all
the time and he sees darkness in front of his
eyes.  The patient has all kinds of
nonspecific complaints.  It seems like he is
presenting with a new set of complaints every
time he is around the doctor’s office.

On physical examination, the patient’s head is
normocephalic, atraumatic.  Cranial nerves 11-
X11 are intact.  Pupils are equal and reactive
to light and accommodation.  Extraocular
movements are intact.  Funduscopic examination
of the eye which was performed here in the
clinic reveals no abnormalities.  The
examination with the slit lamp here in the
clinic also reveals no abnormalities and clear
anterior chambers.  The patient has no
conjunctival erythema, no corneal abrasions,
no foreign bodies present in his eyes.  The
patient has no significant tenderness to
palpation over the sinuses.  The patient has
brisk and symmetric reflexes bilaterally.  No
sensory deficit to pin prick and good muscle
strength and tone.

The patient symptoms I think are nonorganic in
nature.  I think that he has some unspecified
psych-social circumstance which leads to some
physiologic malfunction which is arising from
this.”

On December 4, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Cathleen

Vandergriff.  A letter was authored by Dr. Vandergriff regarding

that visit and he stated as follows:

“At the request of and authorised by Wal-Mart,
we are seeing Mr. Abilio Carpio.  Mr. Carpio
is in for early recheck of the head
concussion.  He has previously been seen by
Dr. Berestnev and is currently scheduled to be
seen by Dr. Moffitt.  He is seen today stating
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that he began having a severe headache about
10:00 A.M. and states he feels a lot of
pressures in his head and states to the nurse
that he has sharp pain and pulsing.  He feels
like his bilateral eyelids are jumping.  He
notes that the pain was wanting to make him
cry while he was at work and he has a
stabbing-type pain that goes around the top of
his head and down his neck.  He states that he
went to another doctor at Mercy Hospital but
he does not know the name of his doctor,
approximately two weeks ago and was told that
an MRI needed to be checked if he continued
feeling this way. He notes that the pain is
around his skull and at the top of his skull
and tells this provider that it feels like it
will explode.  He took Tylenol 500 mg today
and notes that his has helped with today’s
headache.  He denies history of previous
headaches or migraines.  He has had his second
CT of the head which we discussed today and
this was normal.  He denies other signs or
symptoms to this provider and has no other
complaints except for the pressure-type
headache around his head with the pain going
down into his neck.

On exam, his head is normocephalic,
atraumatic.  Bilateral EOMI. PERRLA.  Sclera
and conjunctiva are clear.  There are no
spasmodic movements or jumping of his eyelids
noted in the exam room today.  Tympanic
membranes are within normal limits.  There is
no blood in the external auditory canals.
Oral pharynx is clear.  Nares are clear.
There is no tenderness to palpation of the
skull or sinus cavities.  He has full range of
motion of the C-spine, T-spine and L-spine.
There is palpable spasm of the trapezius with
some associated tenderness to palpation.
Bilateral upper and lower extremities are
neurovascularly intact with equal pulses and
reflexes as well as normal range of motion and
normal strength testing.  Heart and lungs are
regular.  He has a normal gait.

Assessment: Trapezial muscle spasm with a
tension headache.

Plan: In have given him Skelaxin 800 mg one
p.o. t.i.d. p.r.n. #30 with no refills and
instructed him on range of motion exercises to
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loosen up the spasm and help with the
headache.  I would like to get records from
Mercy Hospital of this other physician that he
reported that he has seen.  We discussed the
normal second CT results.  Thirty minutes was
spent with this patient in exam and
discussion.  He can return to work with the
same restrictions and he should follow up with
his already scheduled appointment with Dr.
Mottitt.”

On December 13, 2007, the claimant saw Dr. Gary Moffitt.

After the examination, Dr. Moffitt stated he was suspicious that

the claimant may have “some degree of post concussion syndrome.”

He also referred the claimant to Dr. Black for the possible post

concussion syndrome.

The claimant also saw Dr. Moffitt on January 2, 2008, January

16, 2008, and on February 7, 2008.  The following is a letter

authored by Dr. Moffitt after the claimant’s February 7, 2008,

visit:

“At the request and authorization by Wal-Mart
Warehouse #6094, we are seeing Mr. Abilio
Carpio.  Mr. Carpio is seen today for recheck.
He has been seeing Dr. Back.  Today he is
complaining of doing worse stating that he is
having pain in both knees on the inside of the
knees.  He is having numbness in both arms.
The right is worse than the left.  That it
starts at his fifth finger and radiates to
both shoulders.  He is complaining of
headache, particularly on the right side.  He
said he is having muscle spasm in  the right
side of his head with twitching.  He is
complaining of popping with opening his mouth.
I have not heard the complaint of the pain in
the knees before, but he states that he
complained of this early on in his injury.

I have received dictation from Dr. Back and,
in my opinion, it appears that Mr. Carpio does
have significant issues with dwelling on his
injuries.
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Mr. Carpio denies problems with fever, nausea
and vomiting.  He is still working.  He is not
taking any medication today.

On exam, height is 68 inches; weight is 194
pounds; blood pressure is 118/78; pulse 76;
respirations 14.  He appears very anxious,
especially when talking about his condition.
He complains of tenderness to palpation of the
right side of his head.  He has essentially
normal range of motion of his neck.  He has
normal reflexes.  I don’t appreciate any
tenderness to palpation of his knees or
swelling.  The knees are found to be stable on
exam.

To me it is becoming more obvious that Mr.
Carpio’s main problem is psychological.  I
think there is a hysteria present as well as a
significant anxiety and he is swelling on his
symptoms.  I think it is going to be very
important for him to continue working with Dr.
Back.  He may continue to work without
restrictions.  I do see that he has any
permanent impairment at this time.”

On April 3, 2008, an MRI was done on the claimant regarding

his cervical spine at Mercy Health Center in Bentonville.  The

following impressions were given by Dr. Jon P. Shoppach M.D.:

“Right lateral disc herniation at C5-C6
displaces the nerve root, leading to moderate
right lateral recess stenosis.  It extends
into the neural foramen causing mild neural
foraminal narrowing.”

On April 23, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  Records from that visit show that Dr. Berestnev gave

the following assessment:

“The patient has what appears to be a C5-C6
right lateral cervical disc protrusion.  The
patient has right rhomboid pain.  The patient
has right leg pain without specific
localization.  The patient also has
unspecified psychosocial circumstance.  The
patient has an additional diagnosis of
hemoccult positive stool.”
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The claimant returned to Dr. Berestnev on May 9, 2008, at

which time he ordered an MRI of the claimant’s right knee.  On June

2, 2008, the claimant received an MRI of the right knee at Arkansas

MRI Services.  The following impressions were noted in a medical

report from that diagnostic study:

“1. Small joint effusion present with no
demonstration of Baker’s cyst.

2. No evidence of cruciate ligament tear or
complete meniscal tear.

3. Degenerative changes in the posterior horn
of the medial and lateral menisci.

4. No collateral complex tear, osteochondral
lesion, bony contusion or marrow infiltrative
process.

5. Mild lateral tilt of the patella.  The
patellar retinacula are intact.”

The claimant began seeing Dr. Luke Knox on September 15, 2008,

regarding his neck difficulties.  The claimant contends that he is

entitled to a 7 percent whole body impairment regarding an injury

he allegedly sustained to his neck on October 24, 2007.  To decide

if the claimant is entitled to this benefit we must explore whether

or not the injury to the neck he alleged is a compensable injury.

There seems to be no dispute that the claimant does have

derangement in his cervical spine, this is objectively noted in an

MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine done on December 16, 2008, at

the request of Dr. Luke Knox.  However, it appears that

degenerative changes are apparent in the MRI as set forth in Dr.

Knox’s medical record of January 16, 2009.  Regardless, the
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claimant does have an objective medical findings in his cervical

spine.

The claimant must now prove that those objective medical

findings are casually related to the work related injury the

claimant contends occurred on October 24, 2007.  The claimant has

been seen by several doctors regarding various injuries he claims

are related to his work accident.  However, he never discloses,

according to medical records, that he was involved in a car

accident and an altercation with police that both affected his

physical well being.

The claimant was involved in a car accident in February 2006.

A vehicle accident information sheet signed by the claimant stated,

“Did any part of your body strike anything in the vehicle?”  The

claimant respondent, “Yes, my chest and face.”  Another portion of

the record indicated the following symptoms since the car accident;

back pain, headaches, neck pain, and vision blurred.  The report

also stated the pain is getting progressively worse.

The claimant was treated after the car accident by A.I.R.

Chiropractic.  During that treatment the claimant had the

opportunity to place marks on a diagram to show where pain was

occurring in his body.  Medical records introduced show that the

claimant indicated neck pain in four diagrams from February 21,

2006, to March 17, 2006.

On March 22, 2006, the claimant was again seen at A.I.R.

Chiropractic and he following note was made under the heading of

chief complaint on his medical record from that visit.
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“MVA 2/18/06.  Car was totaled. Pt. was test-
driving a new vehicle. Pt got pulled over @ 1-
2 AM Sunday 3/65/06, alleges he got hit in the
head & lost consciousness by being beaten by
the officer, got pepper sprayed on the face;
got put in jail for more than 10 hours; got
arrested for DWI, no insurance, no seatbelt.”

The reports gave a diagnosis of head trauma and orders an MRI

of lumbar, Right knee, and brain.  The claimant again continued

treatment with A.I.R. Chiropractic and again feels out diagrams

beginning on March 22, 2006, to April 10, 2006, indicating on at

least five occasions that neck pain was present.

The medical records clearly indicate that the claimant was

involved in at least two incidents prior to the work-related

accident that caused trauma to his neck and/or head.  One being a

motor vehicle crash that totaled an automobile and the other a blow

to the head that caused the loss of consciousness.  The claimant

failed to mention either of these incidents to the doctors who

treated him after October 24, 2007.

After listening to testimony from the claimant, it seems very

unlikely that the event he described when a can or cans struck him

in the head could cause all the trauma he has described.  I believe

it is much more likely that degenerative changes and the other two

more serious traumas described in medical records are the cause of

his neck difficulties instead of his work related injury.  The

claimant has failed to prove that his neck difficulties are

causally related to his injury at work.  Thus, he is not entitled

to any benefits regarding impairment to his neck.
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The claimant also requested additional medical treatment for

his right knee and right elbow.  The claimant did have some cuts or

abrasions to his legs and his right elbow, that is not in dispute.

Those cuts and abrasions are objective findings and I believe they

are causally connected to the fall the claimant suffered.  After

reviewing medical records regarding the claimant’s elbow, I find

that other than the medical treatment he received for the cuts

and/or abrasions on his right elbow no other medical treatment for

his elbow is reasonable or necessary.  The claimant has failed to

prove his entitlement for additional medical treatment to his right

elbow.

As to the claimant’s right knee, he received an MRI of the

right knee on March 23, 2006.  This was performed after the

claimant was involved in a motor vehicle accident.  He again

received an MRI of the right knee on June 2, 2008, which is after

the work-related injury.  These to MRI’s were compared by Dr. Shane

McAlister who is the staff radiologist for the Northwest Medical

Center in Benton County.  In a letter dated March 2, 2009, he gave

the following summary:

“In summary, the two right knee MRI’s dated
03-23-06 and 06-02-08 did demonstrate mild
degenerative changes within the posterior horn
of the menisci, lateral tilt of the patella
and small joint effusion.  These findings did
remain stable between the two different
examinations.”

I have also reviewed the two MRI reports and I agree with Dr.

McAlister’s summary.
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Upon review of the evidence submitted and testimony in this

case, I was troubled by the interaction the claimant had with

Arkansas Open MRI of Bentonville, which performed both the 2006 and

2008 right knee MRI’s of the claimant.  An Arkansas Open MRI record

submitted by the respondents and titled “Incident Report” caused me

some concern.  It was written by a Tasha Ruffcom on June 11, 2008,

and described her interaction with the claimant.  The claimant and

Mrs. Ruffcom had a disagreement about the claimant’s medical

records which resulted in the police department asking the claimant

to leave the building.  However, that had no real bearing in my

decision as to the claimant’s credibility.  After review of the

record, I believe that the claimant was trying to keep medical

information from the respondents regarding his right knee.  This is

made worse by the lack of any evidence that he had told medical

providers about his prior vehicle accident and the altercation

where he was hit in the head.  During questioning on the stand, the

claimant seemed evasive in his answers and he did not seem fourth

right in his demeanor.  I do not believe the claimant is a credible

witness.  This is furthered by the various and odd complaints of

pain and symptoms described by the claimant.  Also, both Dr.

Moffitt’s and Dr. Berestnev’s assessments after numerous visits

with the claimant that his pain and symptoms are psychological.  I

agree with their assessment.

The claimant failed to prove that he is entitled to additional

medical treatment for his right knee or his right elbow.
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The claimant also requested temporary total disability from

January 24, 2008, to a date to be determined.  He requested this

temporary total disability based on injuries he alleged from his

work-related injury.  He contends those injuries are to his right

elbow, right knee, neck, and his head.  I find nothing in the

medical records that would suggest that the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability from January 25, 2008, to a date to be

determined.

The claimant did suffer a work-related injury when he was hit

in the head by a can or cans of food product and fell.  These

injuries were limited to cuts and/or abrasions to various body

parts.  The claimant has failed to prove he is entitled to

temporary total disability in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 18, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 23, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant failed to prove that his neck difficulties are

the result of a compensable work related injury on October 24,

2007.

3. The claimant failed to prove that he is entitled to any

impairment rating regarding his neck difficulties.

4. The claimant failed to prove he is entitled to additional

medical treatment regarding his right knee and right elbow.

5. The claimant failed to prove that he is entitled to

temporary total disability from January 24, 2008, to a date yet to

be determined.

6. The claimant’s attorney is not entitled to a fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Based on my foregoing findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny and dismiss this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


